TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

March 15, 2010
I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:05 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 
II. ROLL CALL
Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice-President

William H. Murphy
Michael G. White
Ellen Winsor 

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor 

Lisa Bryer, Town Planner

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk
III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

1) EPA Award of Excellence honoring the Jamestown Wastewater Treatment Facility in recognition of superior operations and ongoing improvement and maintenance was acknowledged.  A Citation from Speaker William Murphy of the RI General Assembly proposed by Representative Deborah Ruggiero recognizing Doug Oulette, David Green and Paul Robertson of the Jamestown Wastewater Treatment Facility was read and presented to Doug Oulette.  The facility is only one of two in the state that recycles effluent.    
2) Proclamation in honor of retiring Town Clerk Arlene D. Petit.  The Proclamation honoring Arlene Petit was presented to Arlene by President Schnack.  Arlene’s 12 years of service is greatly appreciated.  
Arlene stated it has been a pleasure to serve the Town of Jamestown and to work with the present Town Council and past Town Councils, Town Administrator Keiser, members of the Town Hall staff and former co-workers.  They all have the best interest of the Town of Jamestown at heart.  Working with such a team has been one of the highlights of her life.  Arlene thanked everyone for their good wishes, the plaque and the privilege of working with them.  Those present applauded and expressed their appreciation for Arlene Petit.     
IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request:  5) a) Resolution from the Town of Bristol, b) Resolution from the Town of Foster, c) Resolution from the Town of Westerly and d) Resolution of the Charlestown Town Council.  

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve Agenda Item V. Consent Agenda as amended.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  

1)
Adoption of Council minutes:

a)
March 1, 2010 (regular meeting)

b)
February 24, 2010 (work session)

2)         Bills and Payroll

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

            a)
Jamestown Conservation Commission (12/08/2009)

            b)
Jamestown Philomenian Library (02/02/2010)

            c)
Tax Assessment Board of Review (02/16/2010)

d)
Tax Assessment Board of Review (03/05/2010)

4)
Notices:  CRMC/DEM – March 2010 Calendar

6)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

a)
Total Abatements 

b)
Total Addenda 

5) 
Proclamations and Resolutions

a) 
Resolution of the Town of Bristol in support of House Bill 7014 Bridge Safety.  The Resolution regards bridge safety and large vessels going under bridges and threatening our infrastructure.  This does not specifically reference the LNG issue, but it is related due to the hazardous materials being transported by large vessels.  The status of the Bill is unknown at this time.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Ellen Winsor to submit the Bristol Resolution to the Town Administrator and place it on the next Town Council agenda.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
b) 
Resolution of the Town of Foster re: In Opposition to House Bill 5931 and Senate Bill 606 reducing RI Housing foreclosure period from five years to one or two years.  It appears this legislation is dead, so no action will be taken at this time.
c) 
Resolution of the Town of Westerly re: Opposing Mandatory Binding Arbitration on Monetary Matters for Teachers.  The Council is in favor of this Resolution.  Discussion of binding arbitration followed.  A new Bill is being prepared regarding continuation of contracts.  This was referred to Town Administrator Keiser for follow-up and preparation of a Resolution opposing mandatory binding arbitration.
d) 
Resolution of the Charlestown Town Council re: Urging the RI General Assembly to approve legislation establishing a “Blue Alert” program in the State of RI. Police Chief Tighe will attend the April 5, 2010 Town Council Meeting to address this issue.   
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve Item No. 5 Proclamations and Resolutions.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items:
1)        Pursuant to §RIGL 42-46-5 (a) Subsection (2) to discuss collective bargaining.
VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

1) 
Town Administrator’s Report 

a) 
Property Revaluation.  Town Administrator Keiser reported on statistical revaluation and referenced the Workshop on Thursday, March 18, 2010 at 7:00 p.m. in the Town Council Chambers, as advertised and posted.  The Workshop is hosted by Tax Assessor Ken Gray to discuss the methodology and general findings of the recent statistical revaluation of residential and commercial properties and the appeal process.   New values will be sent to property owners by March 31st.     

b) 
Update on School Bus Parking.  Town Administrator Keiser referenced the letter from David Sasso of the Real Estate Division of RIDOT in response to our request to use the commuter lot on Boston Neck Road to park ten (10) Jamestown school buses.  Mr. Keiser, with Superintendent Marcia Lukon, will attend the March 29, 2010 State Properties meeting to present the Town’s case.  If approved, this solution would eliminate the $35,000 expenditure for bus parking.

c) 
FY 2009-2010 Budget to Actual Report (02/28/2010).  Mr. Keiser reported Budget work sessions are scheduled for March 16th, March 22nd and March 30th at 6:30 p.m.  The first budget work session will review general outlines of the proposed budget, impacts, revenue gains and losses and departmental operating budgets.   The budget work session on March 22nd will review the capital budget and debt service.  The March 30th work session will review the school budget.  The budget is posted online.

d) 
Reschedule joint session with Harbor Commission.  The Town Clerk and Kim Devlin will coordinate a new meeting some time during the next two weeks.  
2) 
Jamestown Emergency Medical Services (JEMS) Report (02/15/2010)

3) 
GZA Fourth Quarter 2009 Environmental Monitoring Report.  Mr. Keiser stated the report is available online at http://www.jamestownri.net/pw/32220-25%204th%20Qrt%202009%20Report.pdf. The link and hard copies of the report will be forwarded to Town Council members.  Conditions at the landfill are improving and there are no exceedances.  Nothing irregular came to the attention of GZA GeoEnvironmental, Inc. during monitoring.  Susan Little commented on the report and states her concern the report was prepared for the 4th quarter of 2009 and was not available until March.  The monitoring and preparation for the report, the reporting process and timetable was explained by Town Administrator Keiser.  Ms. Little is assured that any noteworthy findings are reported immediately to all critical parties by GZA.  When test results are in compliance, we do not hear results until the final report is submitted.  The last time there was an issue it was a reporting error.  Ms. Little comments on findings in the report.    She is informed the report could possibly be expedited by a couple of weeks.  Discussion continues.   
4)
Work Session Notice re:   March 16, 2010 @ 6:30 pm

5)
Work Session Notice re:   March 22, 2010 @ 6:30 pm
6)
Work Session Notice re:   March 30, 2010 @ 6:30 p.m.

VIII.  PUBLIC HEARING

No public hearings.
IX.  ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS

1)
Resolution #2010-010 re: The Month of April as Fair Housing Month.  Michael Schnack read the Resolution in its entirety.     
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to adopt the Resolution declaring the Month of April as Fair Housing Month in the Town of Jamestown.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
X.  COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

1)
Letter from Statewide Planning to RI Department of Transportation and RI Public Transit Authority regarding approved Transportation Improvement Program (02/10/2010) 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the letter.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.   

This is an adjustment to the 2009-2012 statewide Transportation Improvement Program (TIP), and does not affect Jamestown.  The waiting list for the program is closed.  

2)
Announcement of ALN Public Forum 03/29/2010:  LNG Deliveries, the Pros and Cons for Narragansett Bay (02/18/2010).  The 3/29 date is noted by Councilor Winsor.  

A motion was made by Michael Schnack with second by Michael White to accept the communication.    

Discussion.  Ms. Winsor commented the Council and public should be aware of this forum regarding LNG hosted by Alliance for a Livable Newport and the potential consequences.  It would be a show of force if Jamestown had representation at this forum (to be held at Newport CCRI Campus).  
Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

3)
Letter from Terri Lynn Wilkens regarding the epidemic of childhood obesity and “Let’s Move” campaign requesting submission of a low sodium recipe (03/02/2010) 
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Robert Bowen to accept the letter. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The communication is given to the Town Administrator for submission of an appropriate recipe.  
4)
Request for Comment from RI Ethics Commission regarding proposed regulatory options (03/04/2010).  
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Robert Bowen to accept the communication.  

Discussion.  This regards several options to change the definitions of what constitutes the status of a union member and their relationship with local, statewide, regional or national unions and what constitutes a conflict of interest in the course of their normal business.  There is no pertinence to Jamestown.  
Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
5)
Letter from Jamestown Tax Assessment Board of Review regarding completion of appeal hearings for revaluations conducted as of 12/31/2008 for the fiscal year ending 06/30/2010.  
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to accept the communication.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
6)
Letter of US Environmental Protection Agency re: The Health of Buried Water Infrastructure Will Ensure the Health of Your Community
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to accept the communication.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
XI.  LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

1)
Peddler License Renewal Application

a)
Lucky Ridge Co., LLC d/b/a Spinnakers Café Mobile Unit, Location: East Ferry, Ft., Getty, Mackeral Cove Beach Parking Lot
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve the Peddler’s License Renewal application, subject to all Town conditions.     Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
2)
Holiday License Renewal Application

a)
Ace’s Pizza, Inc. d/b/a Ace’s Pizza, Location:  1 Clarke Street
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the Holiday License Renewal application, subject to all Town conditions.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

XII. OPEN FORUM

1) Scheduled request to address.   None
2) Non-scheduled request to address.  
Alan Gouveia, 8 Spanker Street.  JEMS Reports.  Mr. Gouveia asked who prepares the JEMS reports and whether the Town audits them.  He wais informed the JEMS Executive Board prepares the reports and the Town does not audit them.  Mr. Gouveia stated he has performed his own audit for the last three months of 2009 and finds the numbers off by as much as 20% to 25%.  As JEMS is important to the health and safety of the community, he feels the reports should be audited by the Public Safety Director or the Town.  This was referred to the Town Administrator.  
Susan Little, 1185 North Main Road.  GZA reports.  Ms. Little commented she has the same tests done on her well water and receives the reports from the same lab in 7 to 10 days. It appears GZA takes 7 weeks to forward its findings to RIDEM.  She believes this is too long.  There are exceedances and areas of concern in the report she would like to clarify.  Town Administrator Keiser stated the reports indicate organic and inorganic constituents in the landfill, as a variety of products were disposed there over a period of time.  It is expected that certain types of metals, compounds and contaminates would be found in the landfill, but the levels do not pose a threat to human health or water contamination based on EPA standards.  Per GZA, the site conditions are improving, as indicated by years of testing.  Discussion continued.  The Town Council asked that this issue not be debated any further.  Ms. Little was directed to make an appointment with the Town Administrator if further discussion of the GZA Report is needed.    

XIII. APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

1) Resignation of Barry S. Holland from the Planning Commission (03/08/2010)

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the  resignation of Barry S. Holland from the Planning Commission, with a letter of thanks for his services to the Town.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

2)        Resignation of Don E. Wineberg from the Wind Energy Committee and Zoning Board  of Review (03/08/2010)
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the resignation of Don E. Wineberg from the Wind Energy Committee and Zoning Board of Review, with a letter of thanks for his services to the Town .

Discussion.  This is the third member of the Wind Energy Committee to resign.  This will be placed on the next Town Council agenda to discuss whether to continue this Committee, add new members, or discharge them.  

Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
1)
Harbor Management Commission (continued from 03/01/2010)

a)
Mooring Fees.  The Harbor Management Commission has not completed their budget.  This item is continued until it is discussed at the work session, with action to be taken at the next regular meeting.  The Harbor Commission is sending a letter to mooring permit holders asking if they want to continue and announcing that fees may be adjusted.  

2)
Energy Conservation – Town Buildings.  Town Administrator Keiser stated the Town has agreed to collaborate with the Washington County Regional Planning Council (WCRPC) and the 13 member communities to submit a joint application for ARRA stimulus monies for energy audits of all buildings within the member municipalities and the ensuing energy improvements and retrofitting.  Mr. Keiser and Council members attended the National Grid and Aquidneck Island Planning Commission breakfast forum.  National Grid gave a presentation of their free services for building audits.  There was no information on how their services relate to ARRA monies.  Jamestown is eligible to receive $8,000 in ARRA monies for building audit and study purposes.  Mr. Keiser and Council members Bowen and Murphy will attend a meeting with WCRPC Executor Director Broadhead tomorrow morning. Per Jeff Broadhead, the audit through WCRPC will have more depth than the National Grid audit.  Review is needed to determine which audit is more advantageous for the Town of Jamestown.  There was discussion of having both energy audits performed, as there is no cost for the National Grid audit and there are funds available through them, and then continue with the WCRPC audit.  This item is continued to the next agenda.

3)
Hess/Weaver’s Cove LNG Facility.  Mr. Keiser referenced information in the Council packet, including the letter from Senator Jack Reed and correspondence regarding the navigation impacts of LNG on Narragansett Bay, the citing of the facility at Mount Hope and the offshore birthing facility.  For several years opposition has been expressed by our Congressional delegation.  Recently-submitted legislation before the US Senate has been joined by our delegation supporting an amendment to the National Environmental Policy Act that would take away unilateral decision making authority of the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission over the citing of energy facilities.  This legislation proposes that the states impacted have authority in the regulatory review and approval process.  Congressional action is one of the key pieces to fighting this proposal, and it appears to be gaining some headway.

Councilor Winsor referenced a Resolution before the Fall River City Council tomorrow that proposes acceptance of $5,000,000 from Hess CEO Gordon Shearer to help employ out-of-work firefighters and police officers.  There is union pressure to adopt the Resolution.  Jamestown had a similar issue during a time of high unemployment when Commerce Oil proposed an industrialized area at the north end of the Island, which was successfully fought.  Ms. Winsor is willing to go to Fall River to support the Fall River City Council and the citizens of Fall River in fighting the LNG issue and to show an example of how another community has handled a similar push by a large corporation.  The Jamestown Town Council endorsed Ms. Winsor’s attendance in Fall River and affirmed their opposition to LNG and the industrialization of public land for private use that takes away from the environment of the bay and the surrounding area.  
The LNG Working Group will speak before the RI Senate tomorrow.  At that time Ms. Winsor will seek support from the RI Senate LNG Task Force for a collective Resolution for all affected communities by requesting each Senator fax the LNG Working Group Resolution to council presidents.  There was discussion of the Alliance for a Livable Newport Forum.  This may be an opportunity to reference Jamestown’s intention for a joint Resolution against Narragansett Bay as a transit for LNG.  Comments can be submitted prior to the opening of the Forum.  Town Administrator Keiser is attending the Forum and will inquire if this issue can be addressed.  It is an opportunity to lobby with other Council members.  

The June 19, 2009 communication from Senator Reed and Senator Whitehouse regarding impact on affected waterway users was referenced.  The Coast Guard was requested to respond within six months, and there is a question when that opinion is forthcoming.  Town Administrator Keiser will follow up with Senator Reed’s office.  This item will remain on the agenda.
4)
Fort Getty Master Plan Committee.  Proposals have been brought forward.  This will be addressed at the April 5, 2010 meeting.  The bathroom project is going through the design phase, with a renovation option under consideration.  There was discussion of improving the bathroom facility economically until a decision is made on just what is needed.  Fred Brown and Mike Gray are reviewing the situation and preparing figures.  A contractor has reviewed the expansion issue.  The existing facility will be used until the project is completed.  Recommendations and cost estimates will be brought forward at the April 5th meeting.  
Electricity and Voltage.  National Grid made improvements to the conductors and feels the stray voltage has been addressed.  National Grid stated the level of voltage is not a threat to personal safety and not close to where the campground should be shutdown.  The Town doesn’t bear the liability, but a moral responsibility to the campers.  Discussion continued.  Further discussion will take place at April 5th meeting.  

Wind Turbine.  Wind Turbine Grant applications are referenced.  Town Administrator Keiser spoke with the head of the State Energy Office who indicated we should hear by the end of the month on the grant applications.  This will be addressed on the next agenda.  
XV. NEW BUSINESS
1) Awarding of Bid for Inventory and National Register Nomination for Shoreby Hill to Arnold N. Robinson, AICP.  Town Planner Lisa Bryer referenced the memorandum outlining the process.  After the interview process, she recommends Arnold N. Robinson.  The project is funded through a grant from the RI Historic Preservation and Heritage Commission and they were actively involved in the process.  The properties at Shoreby Hill will be reviewed to determine if they qualify for nomination to the National Historic Register individually and as a neighborhood.  Local Historic District zoning was referenced.  Discussion continued.    
A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to award the bid for Inventory and National Register Nomination for Shoreby Hill to Arnold N. Robinson, AICP for an amount not to exceed $10,000 as bid.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

2)
Community Development Block Grant Program

a)
Approval of Application Priority List in the amount of $332,500.  Planner Bryer referenced the sample Resolution and Priority List for the year.  The application includes the full cap of $250,000, in addition to funding for rehabilitation and economic development.  The Affordable Housing Committee endorsed this application.    
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to approve the CDBG application priority list in the amount of $332,500 and move forward with the application.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
b)        Adoption of Authorizing Resolution 

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to adopt the Authorizing Resolution for the 2010 CDBG application to be signed by the Town Administrator.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

There was discussion of addressing this earlier in the agenda for future meetings.

3)
Coordinate dates for tours of:

a)
Transfer Station

b)
Bike Path

c)
Jamestown Arts Center
Town Administrator Keiser will coordinate with the Town Clerk’s Office to schedule mutually-satisfactory dates for the tours after the budget work sessions have been completed.   
4)         RI Interlocal Risk Management Trust Tort Reform Bills and Resolution.  Town Administrator Keiser reported RIIRMT proposes legislative Bills that would limit the financial exposure of municipalities to court-awarded judgments.  This is the second or third year legislation has been submitted to limit financial exposure on law suits filed against municipalities due to accidents and official wrong doing.  The legislation includes prohibition against prejudgment interest, joint and several liability, and liability against employees acting outside the scope of duties.  The Resolution was read in its entirety by President Michael Schnack.    
A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to adopt the RIIRMT Tort Reform Bills and Resolution.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
On Next Agenda:  Narragansett Avenue Project and Jamestown residents over 100 years of age.  

XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) to discuss collective bargaining.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss collective bargaining:  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye. 
The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 9:08 p.m.  The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 8:30 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote.  Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Ellen Winsor to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session.  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to adjourn the regular meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:09 p.m.  

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC
Town Clerk
Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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